

# Tajikistan

*Capital:* Dushanbe  
*Population:* 8.2 million  
*GNI/capita, PPP:* US\$2,500

Source: The data above are drawn from the World Bank's *World Development Indicators 2015*.

## Nations in Transit Ratings and Averaged Scores

	2006	2007	2008	2009	2010	2011	2012	2013	2014	2015
Electoral Process	6.25	6.50	6.50	6.50	6.50	6.50	6.50	6.50	6.75	6.75
Civil Society	5.00	5.00	5.50	5.75	6.00	6.00	6.00	6.25	6.25	6.50
Independent Media	6.25	6.25	6.00	6.00	5.75	5.75	6.00	6.25	6.25	6.25
National Democratic Governance	6.25	6.25	6.25	6.25	6.25	6.25	6.25	6.25	6.50	6.50
Local Democratic Governance	5.75	5.75	6.00	6.00	6.00	6.00	6.00	6.00	6.00	6.00
Judicial Framework and Independence	5.75	5.75	6.00	6.25	6.25	6.25	6.25	6.25	6.25	6.50
Corruption	6.25	6.25	6.25	6.25	6.25	6.25	6.25	6.25	6.25	6.25
<b>Democracy Score</b>	<b>5.93</b>	<b>5.96</b>	<b>6.07</b>	<b>6.14</b>	<b>6.14</b>	<b>6.14</b>	<b>6.18</b>	<b>6.25</b>	<b>6.32</b>	<b>6.39</b>

NOTE: The ratings reflect the consensus of Freedom House, its academic advisers, and the author(s) of this report. The opinions expressed in this report are those of the author(s). The ratings are based on a scale of 1 to 7, with 1 representing the highest level of democratic progress and 7 the lowest. The Democracy Score is an average of ratings for the categories tracked in a given year.

## EXECUTIVE SUMMARY

---

Tajikistan remains the poorest state in postcommunist Eurasia.<sup>1</sup> With 1–1.5 million citizens employed as migrant laborers abroad, it also has the most remittance-dependent economy in the world. Even as the economy shrank in Russia, where 95 percent of Tajik migrant laborers go for work, Tajikistan received approximately \$4 billion in remittances in 2014—the equivalent of 45 percent of its gross domestic product (GDP).<sup>2</sup>

Following the fatal stabbing of a top security official in 2012, the government launched a weeks-long military offensive in the nominally autonomous region of Badakhshan, resulting in tens of civilian and military deaths. In 2014, a shootout between alleged drug dealers and police reignited protests in Khorog, Badakhshan's capital. Residents torched government buildings and at least four people were killed.

A “foreign agents” bill similar to Russia's 2012 legislation came before the parliament at the end of 2014, threatening the already restricted space for independent civil society activity in Tajikistan. In June, the detention of Canada-based Tajik academic Alexander Sodiqov, who had been conducting research on peace-building efforts in Badakhshan, provoked unprecedented international criticism of Tajikistan's government, leading to his eventual release. Independent media outlets endured sporadic blocking of various social media websites during the year.

With parliamentary elections set for early 2015, the government took every opportunity to smear and intimidate opposition political forces, particularly the Islamic Revival Party (IRP). Tajikistan's corrupt courts served to intimidate regime critics and egregious human rights abuses within detention facilities went unaddressed.

**National Democratic Governance.** Tajikistan's government continues to arbitrarily limit free speech, access to information, and the right to civic organization. In a sequel to the events of 2012, the state faced a violent crisis in the Badakhshan province in mid-2014. Throughout the year, members of the opposition IRP faced severe harassment that some connected to the upcoming March 2015 parliamentary elections. Critics speculate that the continued suppression of dissent, in conjunction with corruption and limited economic opportunities, may be increasing sympathy for radical Islamism, especially among Tajikistan's youth. *Tajikistan's rating for national democratic governance remains unchanged at 6.50.*

**Electoral Process.** President Emomali Rahmon and his People's Democratic Party (PDP) have dominated every election since Tajikistan gained independence. Observers of the most recent parliamentary (2010) and presidential (2013) elections

noted that both contests failed to meet basic democratic standards or offer a real choice among candidates. The votes were marred by irregularities and allegations of fraud, including widespread ballot-stuffing, proxy voting, intimidation and suspected elimination of opposing voices, and false tallies. No meaningful electoral reform took place in 2014. *Tajikistan's rating for electoral process remains unchanged at 6.75.*

**Civil Society.** Civil society's ability to advocate for fundamental reforms to the sociopolitical structure of Tajikistan is limited by the project-based approach of Western donors and by the government's growing hostility to international and domestic nongovernmental organizations (NGOs). In fall 2014, a bill nearly identical to Russia's "foreign agents" law was introduced in the Tajik parliament. Not long after the renewed unrest in Badakhshan, the State National Security Committee (GKNB) detained Canada-based Tajik scholar Alexander Sodiqov on suspicions of "subversion and espionage," releasing him five weeks later. *Tajikistan's rating for civil society declines from 6.25 to 6.50.*

**Independent Media.** Tajikistan's independent media outlets face libel lawsuits and harassment from the government and its security organs, and some journalists are thought to have left Tajikistan due to government pressure. In April, a Dushanbe court ordered the deputy editor of Tajikistan's largest independent newspaper, *Asia-Plus*, to pay a \$6,000 fine to three "intellectuals" who felt insulted by an article in which their names did not appear. Throughout 2014, the government used state television and social media to malign the opposition IRP. The authorities continued to periodically block access to independent social-networking and news websites. *Tajikistan's rating for independent media remains unchanged at 6.25.*

**Local Democratic Governance.** Governors of provinces and districts, including the mayor of Dushanbe, are appointed by the president and remain in their posts for long periods of time, often enriching themselves via crony capitalism. Many Tajikistanis in rural areas are engaged in cotton farming, a de facto state-ruled practice that accrues wealth for monopoly intermediaries, many of which are led by the ruling elite. Land grabs and other corrupt practices by local governments are common, while the provision of basic services, such as health care, education, and electricity, remains pitifully inadequate. *Tajikistan's rating for local democratic governance remains unchanged at 6.00.*

**Judicial Framework and Independence.** Tajikistan's judicial, law-enforcement, and security apparatuses are deeply corrupt. Laws are selectively enforced and confession-based investigative and policing mechanisms are common. Torture remains widespread and goes unpunished in police stations, GKNB detention facilities, and penitentiaries. As the regime becomes increasingly intolerant of political pluralism and dissent, it relies on the full cooperation of the court system to neutralize perceived regime threats. In 2014, the lawyers of imprisoned opposition

figure Zaid Saidov were arrested on corruption charges and the Supreme Court declared the Moscow-based opposition movement Group 24 to be an “extremist organization.” As the judiciary repeatedly demonstrates its subservience to the executive branch and egregious violations of human rights and due process go unaddressed, *Tajikistan’s rating for judicial framework and independence declines from 6.25 to 6.50.*

**Corruption.** Tajikistan’s ubiquitous corruption showed no signs of lessening in 2014, despite reported improvements in the ease of doing business. President Rahmon continued to issue opportunities based on nepotism and clan membership, appointing his son, son-in-law, and nephew to potentially lucrative posts. *Tajikistan’s rating for corruption remains unchanged at 6.25.*

**Outlook for 2015.** Tajikistan enters the year with a number of potential troubles on the horizon. The decline of the Russian ruble will not only further reduce remittances—which dropped 5 percent in 2014—but also confine many unemployed young people to Tajikistan. The substantial reduction of foreign troops in Afghanistan planned for 2015 may also reinvigorate extremist groups in the region, some of which consist of Tajikistani and other Central Asian nationals with designs on their homelands. The steady but wide income gap between rich and poor will further alienate Tajikistan’s disenfranchised younger generation, nudging some toward extremism. As a result, small but deadly skirmishes in outlying regions are possible. Given the government’s growing determination to suppress all significant opposition voices, parliamentary elections in March will be among the least democratic and most fraudulent in Tajikistan’s postcommunist history, even if they are ostensibly validated by the presence of a large and expensive monitoring mission from the Organization for Security and Cooperation in Europe (OSCE).

# MAIN REPORT

---

## National Democratic Governance

2006	2007	2008	2009	2010	2011	2012	2013	2014	2015
6.25	6.25	6.25	6.25	6.25	6.25	6.25	6.25	6.50	6.50

In a June 2014 public address commemorating the end of Tajikistan’s 1991–97 civil war, President Emomali Rahmon—in power since 1992—praised the “ethnic Tajik nation” but also reminded listeners that national unity in Tajikistan must reflect the needs and desires of *all* citizens, regardless of “religious affiliation, ethnicity, and [political] party.”<sup>3</sup> Such rhetoric belies the regime’s contempt for democratic principles and its intolerance of views that challenge the entrenched supremacy of President Rahmon or his ruling People’s Democratic Party (PDP).

For over two decades, the Rahmon regime has maintained a democratic façade while routinely stifling political debate through the use of pliant legislative and judicial bodies and an increasingly powerful secret police (the State National Security Committee, GKNB). Indeed, analysts note that the “suppression of dissent is one of the few areas in which the administration excels.”<sup>4</sup> Meanwhile, widespread corruption undermines the development of small and medium enterprises, contributing to the country’s economic woes.<sup>5</sup>

Several members of the country’s largest opposition group, the Islamic Revival Party (IRP), were beaten, harassed, and imprisoned in 2014.<sup>6</sup> Local authorities targeted IRP district and regional offices, raiding meetings, closing local offices, and using eminent domain claims to tear down offices. In April, unknown assailants attacked and beat Saidumar Husaini, one of IRP’s two parliamentary deputies and the first deputy chief of the party. In August, the IRP chair for the Badakhshan region, Saodatsho Adolatov, was sentenced to five years in prison for “inciting hatred” and accused of having “trained with the Taliban,” though no evidence for this charge was presented. State-controlled media also launched a smear campaign apparently aimed at discrediting IRP ahead of the March 2015 parliamentary elections (see Independent Media section).

Despite constant efforts to centralize power, the government’s control over some regions of the country remains tenuous. In May 2014, protests against police violence spiraled into clashes in Khorog, the capital of the autonomous Badakhshan province. Reportedly, members of OMON, a special police force dating back to the Soviet era, shot at three suspected drug traffickers and detained another—the brother of a local warlord; an angry crowd attempted to break into the police station and free the detainee.<sup>7</sup> The crowd went on to set fire to several government buildings, including the police station, the provincial office of the prosecutor’s office, and the city court. Four people died in the ensuing riot, including one policeman.

Two years earlier, the government had launched a full-fledged military incursion into Badakhshan after the fatal stabbing of the regional head of the GKNB. Some

Western analysts interpreted the 2012 military operations and ensuing skirmishes, which resulted in tens of casualties, as part of “a turf war” between the authorities and local warlords over Badakhshan’s lucrative drug trade.<sup>8</sup> Others noted that natives of Badakhshan, who are also called Pamirs, and whose language and religion are distinctive within Tajikistan, “see themselves as victims of a chauvinistic dictatorship that wants to suppress their culture.”<sup>9</sup>

In the aftermath of the May violence, Tajik law enforcement arrested a Canada-based doctoral student and Tajik national named Alexander Sodiqov, who had been in Khorog researching peace-building efforts there (see Civil Society section). Sodiqov’s detention on charges of espionage unleashed a maelstrom of international criticism and completely overshadowed the broader aims of a long-planned diplomatic visit of top Tajik officials to the UK, two weeks later.<sup>10</sup> In the end, the authorities caved to massive international pressure and freed Sodiqov on 22 July.

Tajikistan’s relatively high annual macroeconomic growth (which averaged 6.7 percent in 2010–14)<sup>11</sup> conceals the weakness of a domestic economy that relies heavily on remittances from an estimated 1–1.5 million Tajik citizens working abroad. Western sanctions against Russia following the annexation of Crimea took a toll on the value of the Russian ruble in 2014, reducing the income of Tajik migrant laborers, most of whom seek work in Russia. Given its economic, political and historical ties to Moscow, after Russia’s annexation of Crimea, Tajikistan, like its Central Asian neighbors, declined to participate in the March 2014 United Nations General Assembly vote affirming the territorial integrity of Ukraine.

For years, observers have argued that political apathy in Tajikistan is widespread and unlikely to give way to active engagement or mobilization.<sup>12</sup> These days, it seems that smothered economic and political opportunities, in conjunction with a weak and ineffectual opposition, may be gradually changing and even radicalizing public attitudes. One analyst claims that a growing number of Tajikistanis are “losing faith in fair elections and political change” and that a rising number of youths lean towards “a more radical opposition, closer to a fundamental interpretation of political Islam than to moderate Islamo-nationalism.”<sup>13</sup>

### Electoral Process

2006	2007	2008	2009	2010	2011	2012	2013	2014	2015
6.25	6.50	6.50	6.50	6.50	6.50	6.50	6.50	6.75	6.75

The regime’s propaganda machine works tirelessly to ensure that President Rahmon and the PDP are the only political forces with name recognition or credibility on election day. Not satisfied with these odds, the authorities have further employed brutal intimidation tactics, including imprisonment, beatings, and the suspected elimination of at least one regime opponent. Tajikistan’s next parliamentary elections are scheduled for March 2015.

Election monitors from the Organization for Security and Cooperation in Europe (OSCE) reported that Tajikistan’s last parliamentary elections in 2010

“failed to meet many key OSCE commitments [and] other international standards for democratic elections” and one observer described the vote as “a badly staged drama.”<sup>14</sup> In addition to the incumbent administration’s abuse of state resources and dominance of state media, the elections were marred by widespread proxy voting, suspected ballot stuffing, and sporadic intimidation of candidates. Four years later, nearly identical abuses and “significant shortcomings”<sup>15</sup> marked the November 2013 presidential election, with an overall ballot count that international monitors deemed “bad” or “very bad” in about one-third of polling stations.<sup>16</sup> Tajikistan’s Central Commission for Elections and Referenda (CCER), whose members are appointed by the president, reported that 84 percent of voters had cast their ballots for the incumbent. Rahmon’s four nominal rivals “gracefully conceded defeat [while] calling the elections fair.”<sup>17</sup>

The 2010 and 2013 elections were both preceded by increased intimidation and brutality against opposition forces. Salimboy Shamsiddinov, the leader of Khatlon’s Uzbek community and an outspoken government critic on minority rights, disappeared mysteriously in March 2013 before his decomposed body reportedly washed up on the shores of the Amu River in Uzbekistan. Many suspect he was killed by Tajikistan’s GKNB (formerly the KGB), which has a history of utilizing intimidation, kidnappings, torture, and extrajudicial executions.<sup>18</sup> In the weeks prior to his disappearance, Shamsiddinov had participated in the “Initiative group on reform of the presidential election law” and appealed to ethnic Uzbek Tajikistanis to cast votes for the leader of the Social Democratic Party (SDP), Rahmatillo Zoirov, were he to be a candidate in the 2013 presidential race.<sup>19</sup>

Prominent businessman and former industry minister Zaid Saidov—who, along with a group of well-known figures, formed the still-unregistered New Tajikistan Party (NTP) in April 2013—was also neutralized ahead of the 2013 elections. Convicted of fraud, rape, and polygamy, Saidov received 26 years in prison and had millions of dollars expropriated from him by the state.<sup>20</sup>

Despite mounting evidence that elections in Tajikistan are mere window-dressing for authoritarian rule, the OSCE intends to send a large contingent of election observers to supervise the March 2015 parliamentary elections. In a November 2014 speech, President Rahmon called the upcoming elections “an important factor in consolidating national unity, the foundation of the people of Tajikistan and means to increase the country’s reputation as a democratic, law-abiding and secular state.”<sup>21</sup> Some analysts have argued that the mere presence of international observers has provided a form of legitimacy for Rahmon’s regime.<sup>22</sup>

On the whole, Tajikistan’s government seems untroubled by the prospect of having its elections scrutinized by western observers, who tend to use mild, bureaucratic language and focus primarily on technical issues. However, since Ukraine’s Euromaidan movement successfully ousted authoritarian leader Viktor Yanukovich, some government authorities have become more openly hostile to evaluations by the OSCE and other international organizations. Shukurjon Zuhurov, the speaker of the lower house of Tajikistan’s parliament, said of the OSCE in an April 2014 parliamentary session: “Wherever they have had their hands, there has

never been peace or democracy.” Zuhurov further questioned Tajikistan’s normative commitments under the OSCE: “[L]et’s determine what our own values are [...] on the road to democracy.”<sup>23</sup>

#### Civil Society

2006	2007	2008	2009	2010	2011	2012	2013	2014	2015
5.00	5.00	5.50	5.75	6.00	6.00	6.00	6.25	6.25	6.50

Contemporary civil society in Tajikistan is a hybrid of pre-and-post-Soviet social mechanisms. “Communal” civil society dates back to pre-Soviet Central Asian traditions, such as *hashar* (community volunteer labor), the *choikhona* (teahouse), and the *mahalla* (neighborhood). Soviet authorities maintained and encouraged select aspects of these mechanisms for discourse, community-building, and conflict-mitigation in the service of the state. Neoliberal civil society emerged in Central Asia in the early 1990s with the arrival of international donors interested in providing emergency assistance to war-torn Tajikistan and promoting democracy and capitalism through Western-style NGOs.<sup>24</sup>

Today, Tajikistan has over 2,700 NGOs,<sup>25</sup> but few of these have any real impact on society and even fewer of them work on issues that might be considered politically sensitive. For this, analysts blame NGOs’ financial dependence on Western peace-building and development projects, most of which target key urban areas instead of tackling the root causes of underdevelopment.<sup>26</sup> One expert described civil society in Tajikistan as “virtual, in that it is publically practiced according to the technocratic procedures demanded by external sponsors.”<sup>27</sup> In many cases, projects themselves, and not sociopolitical change, have become the *de facto* objective of international organizations and Western-funded NGOs in Tajikistan—a phenomenon known as “projectosis.”<sup>28</sup> Survival of civil society initiatives has become primarily a function of availability of funding, rather than the effectiveness or relevance of organizations’ activities.<sup>29</sup>

The other major obstacle to meaningful civil society activity is the current political atmosphere, in which criticism of the status quo is increasingly dangerous. Local NGOs’ almost inaudible response to the detention of Canada-based Tajik researcher Alexander Sodiqov in June 2014—especially when contrasted to the sustained and united reaction from international actors—is a telling illustration of local groups’ reluctance to engage on politically sensitive issues.

The few progressive civil society groups to engage with sensitive sociopolitical issues in recent years have paid a high price for their activism. In 2012, the authorities shut down the Association of Young Lawyers (Amparo) over alleged problems with its registration. The association had advocated for human rights issues and spoke out against abuse of military conscripts. Observers concur that the government’s case used to shut down Amparo was “politically motivated and devoid of substance.”<sup>30</sup>

The detention of Sodiqov, a PhD student, on suspicion of espionage was itself a landmark event in Tajikistan, signaling a new level of paranoia on the part of

the authorities. Sodiqov was detained during a meeting with the opposition figure Alim Sherzamonov in Khorog. Despite substantial evidence that Sodiqov was a summer employee of the University of Exeter doing research funded by the British Economic and Social Research Council, the GKNB insisted he was complicit in “subversion and espionage” at behest of a “foreign country.”<sup>31</sup>

After Sodiqov’s detention, former defense minister Sherali Khayrulloev, GKNB chief Saimumin Yatimov, and the chairman of the lower house of parliament, Shukurjon Zuhurov, all made statements alleging that international organizations and unnamed governments were seeking to destabilize Tajikistan, using local NGOs as agents. Echoing rhetoric used by authoritarian regimes throughout Eurasia in recent years, Yatimov declared that “some NGOs working under aegis of international organizations threaten [Tajikistan’s] security.”<sup>32</sup>

In the fall, the government prepared a new draft of the Law on Public Associations, intended to protect local NGOs from falling victim to the political machinations of foreign donors. The bill closely resembles Russia’s 2012 “foreign agents” law, which requires government preapproval of all foreign-sourced expenditures by NGOs.<sup>33</sup> In September, the Council of *Ulema* (Muslim clerics), a progovernment body, issued a *fatva* (religious decree) against “cooperation with domestic and foreign groups, media and parties, whose aim is to destabilize the country.” SDP leader Zoirov called the *fatva* illegal, contrary to the country’s secular nature, and contrary to its laws on NGOs and freedom of media.<sup>34</sup>

Controlling religious worship remains a priority for the state. Since the adoption of a 2009 law on religion, Islamic religious education of any kind is illegal without explicit state permission; only one *madrassa* (Islamic school) is currently allowed to function in Tajikistan.<sup>35</sup> In 2014, a number of unregistered home madrasas were closed. In addition, the government made imams (mosque preachers) state employees, issuing them monthly salaries and standard uniforms.<sup>36</sup>

The ministries of culture and education focus their efforts on preventing young people from attending mosque and discouraging them from listening to rock or rap music, which they claim “promote violence and immorality” and “do not conform to the culture of [the] nation.”<sup>37</sup> Meanwhile, Tajikistan’s public education system continues to suffer from overcrowded and dilapidated facilities, unqualified and underpaid teachers, and the informal requirement that students pay to attend class or pass exams.

#### Independent Media

2006	2007	2008	2009	2010	2011	2012	2013	2014	2015
6.25	6.25	6.00	6.00	5.75	5.75	6.00	6.25	6.25	6.25

International watchdogs rank Tajikistan’s media environment as the second freest in Central Asia after Kyrgyzstan’s. The government controls most printing presses, newsprint supplies, and broadcasting facilities. The broadcast sector is dominated by state-controlled national television stations that praise the government and deny

coverage to independent or opposition points of view—though many households do have access to foreign (mainly Russian) TV channels through their satellite dishes. The authorities also block some critical websites and online news outlets. Independent newspapers like *Faraj* or *Asia-Plus* are mostly popular and available in urban areas, as are some foreign media, especially the U.S.–funded Radio Free Europe/Radio Liberty, which is primarily accessed through the internet.

Journalists in Tajikistan are inadequately trained and practice a high level of self-censorship. Insulting the president or a public official is criminal offense, while regular defamation and libel fall under the civil code. In April 2014, an appeals court in Dushanbe fined the deputy editor of *Asia-Plus*, Olga Tutubalina, approximately \$6,000 for allegedly insulting three Tajik intellectuals. Tutubalina had written an article criticizing Tajikistan's intelligentsia, using the example of Bozor Sobir, a poet and former Tajik dissident who had become a fervent Rahmon supporter and was about to return to Tajikistan at the personal invitation of the president after 20 years in the U.S.. Tutubalina opened her article by quoting a line from Vladimir Lenin's 1919 letter to Maxim Gorky: "Intellectuals are not the nation's brains, they are its shit." The names of the three plaintiffs in the case against Tutubalina were never mentioned in the article.<sup>38</sup> Reporters Without Borders called the court's verdict "absurd" and "a grave threat to independent journalism in Tajikistan."<sup>39</sup>

In another example of media censorship via court ruling, the editors of the newspaper *Nigoh* (Look) were legally barred from publishing material critical of Tojiksodirotbank, one of Tajikistan's largest banks.<sup>40</sup> There are indications that a few prominent journalists left Tajikistan in 2014 as a result of these kinds of lawsuits, as well as threats and intimidation by security organs.

Despite the associated risks, Tajikistan's independent outlets published a number of investigative articles in 2014 that focused on delicate issues, such as the lives of sexual minorities in Tajikistan, the press-ganging of young men into military service, and the cruel treatment of prostitutes by the police. During the summer, a number of independent outlets—chief among them *Asia-Plus*—actively covered the GKNB's detention of Alexander Sodiqov.<sup>41</sup>

Some independent TV channels are broadcast regionally. However, the State Committee on Television and Radio refuses to issue television licenses to independent news agencies like *Asia-Plus*, nor to opposition parties such as the IRP. The state-run TV channels primarily broadcast pro-governmental news, entertainment, and patriotic programs, and practically never allot time for opposition voices. Many, especially in urban areas, tune into Russian-language satellite TV, which they find more objective, interesting, and entertaining than local media.

As the internet becomes a popular venue for debate on politically sensitive topics, the government increasingly seeks to disrupt or infiltrate the dissemination of information online. In June, in reaction to the blocking of over 200 news and social media websites, the OSCE, RSF, and the Tajik Association of Journalists urged the government to cease its "violations of Tajik citizens' rights to receive information." The government denied any involvement in the disruptions, attributing them to "possible technical problems."<sup>42</sup> In July, the Russian social network Odnoklasniki

(probably the most popular website in Tajikistan) was temporarily blocked after reports that it was being used to recruit Tajikistanis into the ongoing Islamic State insurgency in Syria and Iraq.<sup>43</sup>

Several popular social networking and news websites were blocked for a week following speculations of planned antigovernment protests in October. Group 24, a small, Moscow-based opposition movement headed by exiled businessman Umarali Quvvatov, used Facebook to call for antigovernment protests.<sup>44</sup> The authorities treated the announcement as a serious threat: the Supreme Court formally designated Group 24 as an “extremist” organization and the government placed security forces on alert in major urban areas. In addition to blocking websites, the authorities temporarily suspended SMS services before and on the date of the proposed demonstration. A Tajikistani observer in Moscow noted that the government’s heavy-handed reaction to Group 24 had served as “free publicity” for the group and created a “huge information buzz,” despite the non-event of 10 October.<sup>45</sup> One month later, in Moscow, there was an attempt on the life of Maqsd Ibromimov, leader of the Tajik Youth for Revival of Tajikistan, a newly established opposition group allied with Group 24.<sup>46</sup>

The government itself appeared to be making use of social media in March 2014, as pornographic videos recorded with hidden cameras and showing alleged IRP members in compromising acts began surfacing on YouTube and even state television.<sup>47</sup> A few months earlier, state television had also alleged that a faith healer convicted of child rape in Isfara was an IRP member. Observers explained the release of these materials as a politically motivated smear campaign to discredit the IRP—whose members pride themselves on their conservatism and Islamic piety—ahead of the 2015 parliamentary elections.<sup>48</sup>

#### Local Democratic Governance

2006	2007	2008	2009	2010	2011	2012	2013	2014	2015
5.75	5.75	6.00	6.00	6.00	6.00	6.00	6.00	6.00	6.00

Tajikistan is divided into four administrative provinces (*viloyats*) with limited autonomy. These provinces are further divided into 58 districts (*nohiyas*) and 406 municipalities (*jamoats*), in addition to numerous towns and villages. Suhrob Sharipov, a parliamentary deputy from the ruling PDP, has advocated for the abolition of the viloyat structure, a relic of the Soviet era that Sharipov claims prevent the creation of a strong unified state.<sup>49</sup>

Contemporary center-periphery relations in Tajikistan still reflect the “stability of cadres” of the Soviet 1960s and 70s, when officials served in the same positions for many years, creating extensive patronage networks that exist to this day.<sup>50</sup> Governors of provinces and districts, all of whom are appointed directly by the president, normally keep their jobs for long periods, and many enrich themselves in the process. The mayor of Dushanbe, Mahmadsaid Ubaidulloev, for example, has held his post for 19 years. His administration is notorious for large-scale land

grabs and nontransparent financial transactions, as well as cutting down hundreds of ninety-year-old *chenar* shade trees.

About 70 percent of Tajikistan's residents live in rural areas and many of them engage in cotton farming. Until the mid-1990s, cotton farming was still organized in a system of collective and state-owned farms, but privatization between 1996 and 2004 led to the formation of thousands of *dehqon* (peasant) farms. The process of privatization and land reform has been contaminated by corruption and favoritism, leading one critic to label Tajikistan a "case study of post-Soviet crony capitalism."<sup>51</sup> In many instances, the Soviet agriculture system has only changed nominally, as the overall agricultural scheme of the country is still de facto centrally planned.

Despite a 2009 Freedom-to-Farm law that supposedly guaranteed the right of farmers to grow the crop of their choice, residents of the country's best-irrigated lands have mostly been forced into cotton, or "white gold," cultivation. Cotton is the second-largest export of Tajikistan, outstripped only by aluminum. Raw cotton production in 2014 was reported at 373,000 metric tons, a drop of 5 percent compared to 2013. Given global glut and decreased demand, Tajikistan exported nearly 25 percent less cotton fiber in 2014 than in the previous year, with a corresponding 30 percent drop in export earnings (from approximately \$190 million to \$132 million).<sup>52</sup>

The financial benefits of cotton farming in Tajikistan largely favor the investment-monopoly intermediary firms that act as loan sharks, providing agronomic inputs to the farmers at inflated prices and reserving the right to purchase the year's raw cotton harvest at dirt-cheap prices. Every year, unemployment and inadequate income drive tens of thousands of people (mostly young men) into temporary-to-permanent migration, primarily to Russia, as a means of supporting their families in Tajikistan.

Cotton monoculture is a key reason why 70 percent of the food consumed in Tajikistan is imported.<sup>53</sup> Tajikistan produces roughly half of its wheat needs—around 1.2 million tons. Internal production of wheat in 2014 reached a reported 621,800 tons, which is nearly identical to 2013's yield.<sup>54</sup> The cotton monoculture in Central Asia as a whole has devastated the environment, as evidenced by the near-dead Aral Sea, which was one of the largest lakes in the world until only a few decades ago.

Outlying regions also endure a disproportionate share of Tajikistan's energy shortages. Each winter, as many as 6 million Tajikistanis experience extended blackouts. In 2014, everyone living outside the urban centers of Dushanbe, Kulob, and Khujand received only a few hours of electricity per day from October on. Meanwhile, Tajikistan exported over a billion kilowatt-hours of electricity to neighboring Afghanistan and Kyrgyzstan.<sup>55</sup>

A social and environmental assessment released by the World Bank in September blessed the government's plans for Roghun, a hydroelectricity power plant whose construction will entail building the highest dam in the world (projected at 335 meters).<sup>56</sup> Planners claim that Roghun will not only solve Tajikistan's energy crisis, but also generate billions of dollars in export revenues. Tajikistani citizens purchased

around \$180 million in Roghun shares in 2010—many public sector employees and students were forced to do so—but the government has been unable to generate the remainder of the estimated \$5 billion necessary for the plant’s construction.

Energy shortages also affect the education sector. Parents are required to pay informal fees for coal and gas to keep their children’s classrooms heated during the winter months.<sup>57</sup> Despite the central government’s mistrust of international organizations and NGOs, many local authorities in outlying areas are happy to see services such as health or legal assistance offered to the local population by non-state actors, given their own funding and resource shortages.

#### Judicial Framework and Independence

2006	2007	2008	2009	2010	2011	2012	2013	2014	2015
5.75	5.75	6.00	6.25	6.25	6.25	6.25	6.25	6.25	6.50

The realities of human rights and justice in Tajikistan are 180 degrees removed from government leadership’s frequently declared commitment to the “rights and liberties of the individual.”<sup>58</sup> Legal and judicial reforms implemented in past years, such as improvements to the Criminal Procedure Code (CPC), have been largely pro forma. The country’s leadership rarely acknowledges the persistence or deterioration of serious human rights problems in the country. Many judges are corrupt and will provide a favorable verdict based on political pressure or bribes.

Law enforcement bodies and the court system frequently target opposition figures and other individuals who challenge Tajikistan’s political and economic elite. In October, the Supreme Court declared the Moscow-based opposition movement Group 24 to be an “extremist organization.” Zaid Saidov, who founded a new but unregistered political party ahead of the 2013 presidential elections, was arrested by Tajikistan’s anticorruption agency within one month of announcing his party’s intent to launch. In a trial that was closed to the public—and in which, according to Saidov’s lawyers, the judge denied over 50 trial motions on evidentiary issues raised by the defense—Saidov was convicted on five charges ranging from polygamy to bribery.<sup>59</sup> SDP leader Zoirov called the Supreme Court’s verdict and sentence “preplanned” proof that the court “lacks independence” and “practices larceny.”<sup>60</sup> Prominent journalist Daler Ghufonov wrote that by convicting Saidov and ensuring the demise of the New Tajikistan Party (NTP), the authorities were “... killing two birds with one [stone] ... eliminating a political threat and taking over his commercial interests.”<sup>61</sup>

In 2014, the authorities went after Saidov’s lawyers, Fakhridin Zokirov and Shuhrat Qudratov, both of whom were arrested and tried on corruption charges.<sup>62</sup> Zokirov was released after eight months, while Qudratov—a well-known human rights defender who is also the deputy head of the SDP—remained on trial at year’s end.

Tajikistan employs a confession-based investigative and policing system, rather than one in which legal outcomes are based on actual evidence. Law enforcement

and security agencies regularly use intimidation, abuse, and torture to extract “proof” of wrongdoing.<sup>63</sup> A 2012 report by the United Nations Committee Against Torture noted “numerous and consistent allegations [...] of routine use of torture and ill-treatment of suspects,” which take place “primarily during the first hours of interrogation in police custody as well as in temporary and pre-trial detention facilities” run by Tajikistan’s notorious GKNB and the Anti-Organized Crime Police (a.k.a. “Division Six”).<sup>64</sup> In May 2014, four defendants who had been held by Division Six in the Vahdat district near Dushanbe told the court that their confession had been extracted through torture that included the use of beatings, boiling water, and electrocution.<sup>65</sup>

Judges routinely dismiss torture allegations, while fear of reprisal prevents most people who have been abused by police, investigators, or prison staff from filing complaints at all. Access to counsel is allowed “from the moment of arrest” under Tajikistan’s CPC (Articles 22 and 49), but in practice access is “authorized by the investigator, prosecutor or the judge and not allowed simply as a matter of right.”<sup>66</sup> The need to obtain extralegal permission from “certain police inspectors” to visit one’s client has become “the norm,” according to a 2013 report by a coalition of Tajik NGOs.<sup>67</sup> While the law does not restrict the length or number of attorney-client meetings, many defendants see their lawyer for the first time during trial.

In May, President Rahmon and the parliament extended the tenure of Zarif Alizoda, the country’s first Human Rights Ombudsman, who was first appointed in 2009. Despite his expertise, Alizoda is a known political stooge who lacks independence from the executive branch and avoids serious investigations of individual human rights cases, especially when the suspected culprit is the state. Faiziniso Vohidova, a prominent Tajik lawyer, called the extension of Alizoda’s term “a big mistake.”<sup>68</sup> She further observed: “I have no trust and hope in this organ and its leadership to do anything of importance vis-à-vis [...] human rights and liberties.”<sup>69</sup> According to another prominent lawyer, Abduqayyum Yusupov, “the hopes that the civil society and the international community had for the formation of [the Ombudsman] institution have vanished,” given Alizoda’s track record so far.<sup>70</sup> During the year, the government also continued to deny the International Committee of the Red Cross (ICRC) access to the country’s prisons and failed to sign the Optional Protocol to the Convention Against Torture and Other Cruel, Inhumane or Degrading Treatment or Punishment (OPCAT).

In September, to commemorate the twentieth anniversary of Tajikistan’s post-Soviet constitution, the government approved a large-scale prisoner amnesty, its sixteenth in 23 years, whereby it planned to free 10,000 (out of 13,000) detainees from prisons and special facilities.<sup>71</sup> Prisons remain under the management of their longtime director, Lieutenant General Izzatullo Sharipov, a relative of President Rahmon and an individual that a U.S. Embassy memo describes as “a notorious former warlord rumored to be both corrupt and cruel” and “involved in narcotics trafficking.”<sup>72</sup> There is genuine suspicion that the 19 most important prisons in Tajikistan are “collectively managed as a lucrative pyramidal fiefdom” under Sharipov. Penitentiary management uses prisoner amnesties as profit-making

opportunities. Fattoh Saidov, the head of Tajikistan’s State Financial Control and Anticorruption Agency, reported that “nearly all of the prisoners amnestied in 2009 had to pay bribes” for their releases.<sup>73</sup> In 2014, the authorities initially granted amnesty to Firuz Kholiqzoda, an assistant to a Dushanbe district prosecutor, prior to his trial, despite strong evidence that he killed a street sweeper in a September hit-and-run accident.<sup>74</sup>

Tajikistan’s judicial and law enforcement systems have additionally failed to investigate incidents of mysterious deaths and disappearances, which many suspect are linked to security agencies. In 2011, the rebel leader Alovuddin “Bedaki” Davlatov and up to seven of his followers were allegedly detained, tortured, and extrajudicially executed by GKNB agents, although the government (as well as the OSCE) reported that the men had died in a gun battle with government troops.<sup>75</sup> During the 2012 Khorog protests, a regional representative of IRP, Sabzali Mamadrizoev, was abducted, tortured, and killed. Independent observers blamed the security forces for his killing.<sup>76</sup>

## Corruption

2006	2007	2008	2009	2010	2011	2012	2013	2014	2015
6.25	6.25	6.25	6.25	6.25	6.25	6.25	6.25	6.25	6.25

Tajikistan consistently ranks poorly on all global surveys measuring corruption and related indicators.<sup>77</sup> On a day-to-day basis, corruption is present at all levels of society. Nepotism, cronyism, extortion, and bribe-seeking by government officials remained pervasive in 2014. Respondents to a 2010 UN-funded survey said they found law enforcement to be the most corrupt public institution, followed by the universities and hospitals.<sup>78</sup>

Tajik authorities have a talent for turning new laws and regulations into opportunities for extortion. A typical example is the 2007 Law on Traditions, Celebrations and Ceremonies, which allows anticorruption inspectors to turn up unannounced at wedding receptions and impose fines of up to \$800 “for cooking too much rice” or hosting guests in excess of the 150-person limit.<sup>79</sup>

Predatory behavior of this kind is the norm in Tajikistan, as are nepotism and cronyism.<sup>80</sup> The country’s broad domestic market and foreign trade are controlled by the president’s familial and Kulobi clan networks. Government posts, especially those related to taxation or trade, are particularly lucrative. In 2013, President Rahmon appointed his son Rustam Emomali as the head of the State Customs Service; in 2014, he installed his son-in-law Ashraf Gulov and his nephew Siroj Gulmurodov to head the audit office in the State Customs Service and the Khatlon province’s customs service, respectively.<sup>81</sup>

Roughly one-third of Tajikistan’s GDP comes from drug trafficking (mostly in heroin).<sup>82</sup> By comparison, “narco-states” like Columbia and Afghanistan depend on the drug trade for around 1 percent and 15 percent of GDP, respectively.<sup>83</sup> Afghanistan, which produces 90 percent of the global opium supply, shares a

1,350-kilometer border with Tajikistan. The region's mountainous and porous terrain, which is not easily policed; poverty; and "systematic collusion"<sup>84</sup> between organized criminal entities and the ruling elite have all made Tajikistan part of "a sophisticated supply chain [of drug trafficking] that begins in the remote Afghan poppy fields and stretches through a network of heroin cooks, smugglers, and corrupt officials" on the way to lucrative markets in Russia and western Europe.<sup>85</sup>

Cases of high-level corruption are rarely pursued unless they involve individuals who have lost favor with the president or challenged his power base. For example, corruption allegations implicating the former head of the National Bank of Tajikistan, Murodali Alimardonov—as substantiated by a 2009 audit by Ernst and Young—have been completely ignored.<sup>86</sup> However, in October 2014, a secretary of the High Economic Court, Azimjon Asrorov, was detained on suspicion of having accepted a \$52,000 bribe,<sup>87</sup> and, in December, the head of the Economic Court of Dushanbe, Rahim Sharifzoda, was arrested for allegedly accepting \$7,000 in exchange for a favorable ruling.<sup>88</sup> Normally, however, the government's periodic corruption cases target low- and mid-level officials.

According to Sebastien Peyrouse, a professor at the George Washington University, countering the drug trade and other forms of corruption in Central Asia cannot be achieved through "physical means," such as material aid and training, alone. The solution, he argues, is "political in nature," as leaders in these countries lack the will to fight against corruption.<sup>89</sup> Alimardonov, for example, was never prosecuted, and currently serves as President Rahmon's deputy prime minister in charge of agriculture. At the same time, corruption allegations are sometimes used to discredit or neutralize the political opposition, as in the case of Zaid Saidov and his lawyers.

The World Bank's *Doing Business 2015*—which ranks Tajikistan 166 out of 189 countries—notes that businesses in Tajikistan are required to fill out 11 forms to export goods and 12 to import them, while "administrative and other fees" can add up to \$10,650. In addition to discouraging entrepreneurship and foreign investment, such bureaucratic hurdles create ample opportunity for corruption in Tajikistan's civil service. In Hong Kong, to take one counterexample, there are only three documents required for cross-border trading, and fees amount to less than \$600.<sup>90</sup> On a positive note, the World Bank report lists Tajikistan among the top 10 states that, in 2014, "improved the most in performance" for the categories of starting a business, acquiring construction permits, access to credit, and the payment of taxes.<sup>91</sup>

- 1 Economist Intelligence Unit (EIU), “Tajikistan: Country Report” (London: Economist Group, December 2014).
- 2 Payrav Chorshanbiyev, “Remittance Flows from Russia to Tajikistan Fall to Some \$4 billion,” *Asia-Plus*, 5 January 2015, <http://news.tj/en/print/201108>.
- 3 Emomali Rahmon, “Паёми табрикотӣ бахшида ба Рӯзи Ваҳдати миллӣ” [Felicitation Message Dedicated to the Day of National Unity], press release, 26 June 2014, <http://www.president.tj/node/6953>.
- 4 EIU, “Tajikistan,” December 2014.
- 5 Tohir Safar, “Ду бӯҳрон, ки Тоҷикистон ночор ба соли 2015 мебарад” [Two Unavoidable Crises, Which Tajikistan Will Encounter in 2015], Radio Free Europe/Radio Liberty (RFE/RL), 15 December 2014, <http://www.ozodi.org/articleprintview/26745320.html>.
- 6 Mark Vinson, “What Is Motivating Dushanbe’s Campaign Against the IRPT?” *Eurasia Daily Monitor*, 29 April 2014, [http://www.jamestown.org/single/?tx\\_ttnews%5Btt\\_news%5D=42283](http://www.jamestown.org/single/?tx_ttnews%5Btt_news%5D=42283).
- 7 Kyrkizbek Qanunov, “Riots in Tajikistan’s [Pamirs] Raises Fears of Broader Destabilization,” *Central Asia-Caucasus Analyst*, 4 June 2014, <http://www.cacianalyst.org/publications/field-reports/item/12986-riots-in-tajikistans-gbao-raises-fears-of-broader-destabilization.html>.
- 8 David Trilling, “In Tajikistan’s East, New Casualties Portend Tit-for-Tat Violence,” *EurasiaNet*, 26 May 2012, <http://www.eurasianet.org/print/68406>.
- 9 Joshua Kucera, “The Tajiks’ Forgotten War,” *The New York Times*, 26 June 2014, <http://www.nytimes.com/2014/06/27/opinion/the-tajiks-forgotten-war.html>.
- 10 Edward Lemon, “Tajikistan: Foreign Minister’s UK Visit Overshadowed by Researcher’s Arrest,” *EurasiaNet*, 14 July 2014, <http://www.eurasianet.org/node/68986>.
- 11 EIU, “Tajikistan,” December 2014.
- 12 “Tajikistan: What’s Behind Government’s Heavy-Handed Protest,” *EurasiaNet*, 14 October 2014, <http://www.eurasianet.org/print/70436>.
- 13 Abdulfattoh Shafiev, “A New Move in Digital Wars in Central Asia: The Tajik Islamic Party Under ‘Digital Porn Attack,’” *CERIA Brief*, No. 4, 7 November 2014, <http://centralasia.program.org/blog/2014/11/18/6258/>.
- 14 Sojida Djakhfarova, “Letter from Dushanbe: A Town Called Apathy,” RFE/RL, 8 March 2010, [http://www.rferl.org/content/Letter\\_From\\_Dushanbe\\_A\\_Town\\_Called\\_Apathy/1977742.html](http://www.rferl.org/content/Letter_From_Dushanbe_A_Town_Called_Apathy/1977742.html).
- 15 Organization for Security and Cooperation in Europe/Office for Democratic Institutions and Human Rights (OSCE/ODIHR), *Republic of Tajikistan, Presidential Election, 6 November 2013, OSCE/ODIHR Election Observation Mission, Final Report* (Vienna: OSCE, 5 February 2014), <http://www.osce.org/odihr/110986>.
- 16 International Election Observation Mission, “Republic of Tajikistan, Presidential Election, 6 November 2013: Statement of Preliminary Findings and Conclusions” (Vienna: OSCE, November 2013), <http://www.osce.org/odihr/elections/107944>.
- 17 Kirill Nourzhanov, “Presidential Elections in Tajikistan: Emomali Rahmon’s Fourth Term at the Helm,” *E-International Relations*, 23 December 2013, <http://www.e-ir.info/2013/12/23/presidential-elections-in-tajikistan-emomali-rahmons-fourth-term-at-the-helm/>.
- 18 “Tajikistan Critic Missing for Two Weeks,” *EurasiaNet*, 28 March 2013, <http://www.eurasianet.org/print/66755>.
- 19 Sairahmon Nazriev and Ramziya Mirzobekova. “Что стоит за исчезновением лидера узбекоязычной общины?” [What’s Behind the Disappearance of Ethnic Uzbek Community Leader?], *Asia-Plus*, 30 May 2013, <http://www.news.tj/ru/node/146940>.
- 20 “Молния: Зайд Саидов проведет в тюрьме 26 лет” [Breaking: Zaid Saidov Given 26-year Sentence], *Asia-Plus*, 25 December 2013, <http://news.tj/ru/print/180636>.

- 21 “Раҳмон ваъдаи баргузори интихоботи озоду шаффофи порлумониро дод,” [Rahmon Promises Free and Transparent Parliamentary Elections], BBC, 5 November 2014, [http://www.bbc.co.uk/tajik/news/2014/11/141105\\_mm\\_rahman\\_constitution](http://www.bbc.co.uk/tajik/news/2014/11/141105_mm_rahman_constitution).
- 22 “Voting in Tajikistan: Strongmen Standing Together,” *The Economist*, 11 November 2013, <http://www.economist.com/node/21589606/>.
- 23 “Зухуров: Ҳар кучо дасти онҳо (САҲУ) буд, на оромӣ буд, на демокроӣ” [Zuhurov: “Wherever They (OSCE) Have Been, There Has Been Neither Stability, Nor Democracy”], BBC, 24 April 2014, [http://www.bbc.co.uk/tajik/news/2014/04/140424\\_mm\\_zuhurov\\_osce.shtml](http://www.bbc.co.uk/tajik/news/2014/04/140424_mm_zuhurov_osce.shtml).
- 24 Sabine Freizer, “Neo-liberal and Communal Civil Society in Tajikistan: Merging or Dividing in the Post-War Period?” in *Central Asian Survey*, Vol. 24 (3), 225–43.
- 25 Julie Fisher, *Importing Democracy: The role of NGOs in South Africa, Tajikistan and Argentina* (Dayton: Kettering Foundation Press, 2013).
- 26 Parviz Mullojonov, “Civil Society and Peace Building,” in *Politics of Compromise: the Tajikistan Peace Process*, eds., Katherine Barnes and Kamoludin Abdullaev (London: Conciliation Resources, 2001), <http://www.c-r.org/accord/tajikistan>.
- 27 John Heathershaw, “Tajikistan’s Virtual Politics on Peace,” in *Symbolics and Power in Central Asia: Politics of the Spectacular*, ed., Sally Cummings (Glasgow: Routledge, 2010), 247–8.
- 28 Payam Foroughi, “Politics and Human Rights in Tajikistan: Squandered Opportunities, Uncertain Future,” in *OSCE Yearbook 2011*, Institute for Peace Research and Security Policy, University of Hamburg (Baden-Baden: Nomos, 2012), 107–22.
- 29 Turko Dikaev, “НПО в Кулябе выразила вотум недоверия MOM” [An NGO in Kulob Gave No Confidence Vote to IOM], *Asia-Plus*, 13 August 2014, <http://news.tj/ru/news/npo-v-kulyabe-vyrazila-votum-nedoveriya-mom>.
- 30 Human Rights Watch, “Tajikistan: Rights Group Forced to Close,” news release, 25 October 2014, <http://www.hrw.org/de/node/111051>.
- 31 “Authorities Detain Tajik Researcher, Whereabouts Uncertain,” *EurasiaNet*, 17 June 2014, <http://www.eurasianet.org/node/68641>.
- 32 Mehrangez Tursunzoda, “Ятимов пристыдил зарубежные организации за финансирование дестабилизации в Таджикистане” [Yatimov Puts International Organizations to Shame for Financing Destabilization in Tajikistan], *Asia-Plus*, 19 June 2014, <http://news.tj/ru/news/yatimov-pristydil-zarubezhnye-organizatsii-za-finansirovanie-destabilizatsii-v-tadzhikistane>.
- 33 Ganjina Ganj, “Хукумат созмонҳои иҷтимоиро аз грантҳои хориҷӣ маҳрум мекунад?” [Will the Government Deprive NGOs of Foreign Funding?], RFE/RL, 18 November 2014, <http://www.ozodi.org/content/civil-society-worry-about-government-decision-control-foreign-aids/26697240.html>.
- 34 Abdullo Ashurov, “Воқунишиҳо ба фатвои баҳсбарангези Шӯрои уламо” [Reactions to the Controversial *Fatvo* of the Council of *Ulamo*], RFE/RL, 28 September 2014, <http://www.ozodi.org/articleprintview/26610202.html>.
- 35 Mushfig Bayram, “Tajikistan: State Control of Islam Increasing,” Forum 18 News Service, 3 March 2014, [http://www.forum18.org/archive.php?article\\_id=1933](http://www.forum18.org/archive.php?article_id=1933).
- 36 Farangis Najibullah, “Tajik Imams Get a Makeover,” RFE/RL, 2 January 2014, <http://www.rferl.org/content/tajikistan-imams-makeover/25234064.html>.
- 37 “Министр культуры: Рок и рэп пропагандируют насилие и безнравственность” [Minister of Culture: Rock and Rap Spread Violence and Immorality], *Asia-Plus*, 27 January 2014, <http://news.tj/ru/news/ministr-kultury-rok-i-rep-propagandiruyut-nasilie-i-beznravstvennost>.
- 38 “Asia-Plus Begins Paying TJS 30,000 to Plaintiffs Over Article Quoting Lenin’s Criticism of the Intel [sic.],” *Asia-Plus*, 7 July 2014, <http://news.tj/en/news/asia-plus-begins-paying-tjs-30000-plaintiffs-over-article-quoting-lenin-s-criticism-intel>.

- 39 Reporters without Borders, “Court Upholds Damages Award Against *Asia-Plus*,” news release, 30 April 2014, <http://en.rsf.org/tajikistan-appeal-court-urged-to-overturn-08-04-2014,46104.html>.
- 40 “Додгоҳ аз Нигоҳ хост, дар бораи ‘Тоҷиксодиротбонк’ нанависад” [Court Tells *Nigob* Not To Write About “Tojik sodirobtbank”], RFE/RL, 18 November 2014, <http://www.ozodi.mobi/a/26697324.html>.
- 41 “Шпионский скандал” [Spy Scandal], *Asia-Plus*, 20 June 2014, <http://news.tj/ru/print/190365>.
- 42 “Tajik Journalists Urge the Government to Unblock Websites,” RFE/RL, 10 June 2014, <http://www.rferl.org/content/tajik-journalists-urge-government-to-unblock-websites/25429523.html>.
- 43 “‘Таджикские девушки’ своих возлюбленных в ‘Одноклассниках’ призывают к джихаду” [“Tajik Girls” Call Their Lovers to Jihad Through ‘Odnoklassniki’], RFE/RL, 23 October 2010, <http://rus.ozodi.org/content/article/26651634.html>.
- 44 “Tajikistan: What’s Behind Government’s Heavy-Handed Protest Response?” EurasiaNet, 14 October 2014, <http://www.eurasianet.org/print/70436>.
- 45 “Tajikistan: What’s Behind Government’s Heavy-Handed ...,” *Op cit*.
- 46 “Хамла ба раҳбари як гурӯҳи муҳолифи давлати Тоҷикистон дар Маскав” [Attack in Moscow on Leader of a Group Opposed to the Government of Tajikistan], BBC, 27 November 2014, [http://www.bbc.co.uk/tajik/news/2014/11/141127\\_sq\\_ibragimov\\_attack.Shafiev](http://www.bbc.co.uk/tajik/news/2014/11/141127_sq_ibragimov_attack.Shafiev), “A New Move in Digital Wars ...”
- 47 EIU, “Tajikistan,” December 2014.
- 49 Humairo Bakhtiyor, “Сӯҳроб Шарифов: ‘Бояд ҳамапурсӣ шуда, сохтори давлатдорӣ иваз гардад’” [Suhrob Sharipov: ‘There Must be a Referendum to Change the State Structures’], *Ozodagon*, 4 March 2014, <http://www.ozodagon.com/15182-srob-sharifov-boyad-referendum-shavad-va-sohtori-davlatdorivaz-gardad.html>.
- 50 Edwin Bacon, “Reconsidering Brezhnev,” in *Brezhnev Reconsidered*, eds. Edwin Bacon and Mark Sandle (London: Palgrave Macmillan, 2003), 2.
- 51 Don Van Atta, “White Gold or Fool’s Gold? The Political Economy of Cotton in Tajikistan” in *Problems of Post-Communism*, Vol. 56 (2), 2009, 19.
- 52 Payrav Chorshanbiyev, “Tajikistan’s Cotton Fiber Exports Reportedly Fall 24.5 Percent,” *Asia-Plus*, 20 January 2015, <http://wap.news.tj/en/news/tajikistan-s-cotton-fiber-exports-reportedly-fall-245-percent>.
- 53 Tohir Safar, “Ду бӯҳрон, ки Тоҷикистон ночор ба соли 2015 мебарад” [Two Crises Which Accompany Tajikistan towards 2015], RFE/RL, 15 December 2014, <http://www.ozodi.org/articleprintview/26745320.html>.
- 54 “This Year’s Cereal Production in Tajikistan Reportedly Decreases by 5 Percent,” *Jahonamo*, 20 December 2014, <http://jahonamo.tj/en/economy/10271-this-year-s-cereal-production-in-tajikistan-reportedly-decreases-by-5-percent.html>.
- 55 “Tajikistan Exported 1.1 Billion kWh of Electricity to Afghanistan in 2014,” *Times of Central Asia*, 21 January 2015, <http://www.timesca.com/news/14890-tajikistan-exported-1-1-billion-kwh-of-electricity-to-afghanistan-in-2014>.
- 56 Coyne Et Bellier, “Techno-Economic Assessment Study (TEAS), Phase II: Executive Summary” (Washington, D.C.: The World Bank Group, 1 September 2014), <http://www.worldbank.org/en/country/tajikistan/brief/final-reports-related-to-the-proposed-rogun-hpp>.
- 57 Nadin Bahrom, “Tajikistan’s Winter Preparations Fall Short,” *Silk Road Reporters*, 18 November 2014, <http://www.silkroadreporters.com/2014/11/18/tajikistans-winter-preparations-fall-short/>.
- 58 Emomali Rahmon, “Суханронӣ дар маҷлиси васеи ҳайати мушовараи Прокуратураи генералии Ҷумҳурии Тоҷикистон” [Speech at the Grand Meeting of Board of Directors of the General Prosecutor of Tajikistan], 10 July 2014, <http://www.president.tj/node/7097>.

- <sup>59</sup> Human Rights Watch, “Tajikistan: Long Sentences a Blow to Free Expression,” 7 February 2014, <https://www.hrw.org/news/2014/02/07/tajikistan-long-sentence-blow-free-expression>.
- <sup>60</sup> “Назарот: Хукми 26 соли зиндон барои Зайд Саидов ва умеди бознигарӣ дар он” [Opinions: 26 Year Prison Verdict for Zaid Saidov and Hope for Its Reconsideration], BBC, 26 December 2013, [http://www.bbc.co.uk/tajik/news/2013/12/131226\\_zkh\\_reaction\\_saidov\\_politparties](http://www.bbc.co.uk/tajik/news/2013/12/131226_zkh_reaction_saidov_politparties).
- <sup>61</sup> Farangis Najibullah, “Controversial Tajik Tycoon Falls from Grace,” RFE/RL, 28 December 2013, <http://www.rferl.org/content/tajikistan-zayd-saidov-convicted/25212375.html>.
- <sup>62</sup> “Амнистированный адвокат Зайда Саидова возобновил свою деятельность” [Amnestied Lawyer of Zaid Saidov Continues His Work], RFE/RL, 4 December 2014, <http://rus.ozodi.org/content/article/26724359.html>.
- <sup>63</sup> Association for the Prevention of Torture (APT), “Preventing Torture in the OSCE Region Through Implementation of the UN Convention Against Torture” (Geneva: Association for the Prevention of Torture, 3 April 2014), <http://www.ap.t.ch/content/files/region/eca/APT%20OSCE%20working%20paper.pdf>.
- <sup>64</sup> Amnesty International, “Return to Torture: Extraditions, Forcible Returns and Removals to Central Asia” (London: Amnesty International, July 2013), [http://etajikistan.files.wordpress.com/2013/07/amnesty\\_return\\_to\\_torture\\_in\\_central\\_asia\\_2013.pdf](http://etajikistan.files.wordpress.com/2013/07/amnesty_return_to_torture_in_central_asia_2013.pdf).
- <sup>65</sup> Anti-Torture Coalition of Tajikistan, “Чор судшаванда аз мавҷудияти шиканча хабар доданд” [Four Defendants Tell About Existence of Torture] (Dushanbe: Anti-Torture Council of Tajikistan, 22 October 2014), <http://notorture.tj/tj/news/chor-sudshavanda-az-mavchudiyati-shikancha-habar-dodand>.
- <sup>66</sup> United Nations Human Rights Council, “Report of the Special Rapporteur on Torture and Other Cruel, Inhuman or Degrading Treatment of Punishment, Juan E. Méndez, Addendum: Mission to Tajikistan,” A/HRC/22/53/Add.1 (New York: United Nations Human Rights Council, 28 January 2013), [http://notorture.tj/sites/default/files/s/file\\_attach/2013/02/06/a-hrc-22-53-add1\\_en.pdf](http://notorture.tj/sites/default/files/s/file_attach/2013/02/06/a-hrc-22-53-add1_en.pdf).
- <sup>67</sup> Coalition of NGOs of Tajikistan, “NGO Report on the Republic of Tajikistan’s Implementation of the International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights,” 2013, [http://www2.ohchr.org/English/bodies/hrc/docs/NGOs/NGOsCoalition\\_Taji\\_kisan\\_En.pdf](http://www2.ohchr.org/English/bodies/hrc/docs/NGOs/NGOsCoalition_Taji_kisan_En.pdf).
- <sup>68</sup> Firuz Umarzoda, “Такоӣ омбудсмен нам не нужен?” [Do We Need Such an Ombudsman?], *Asia-Plus*, 19 May 2014, <http://news.tj/ru/newspaper/article/takoi-ombudsmen-nam-ne-nuzhen>.
- <sup>69</sup> “Мушкилоти мардум ва интиҳоби дубораи З. Ализода ба симмати қаблӣ” [People’s Problems and Reapproval of Z. Alizoda to Previous Post], *Najot*, 5 June 2014.
- <sup>70</sup> “Дар бораи тарҳи Омбудсман: ‘Хоча боғ дорӣ? Дорам!’” [The Ombudsman’s Plan: “*Khoja*, Do You Have An Orchard? Yes, I do!”], RFE/RL, 22 April 2013, <http://www.ozodi.org/content/human-right-activista-say-tajik-obudsmn-does-playimportant-role/24965055.html>.
- <sup>71</sup> “Раҳони 175 маҳбус аз зиндони занонаи Норақ” [Release of 175 Detainees From Norak Women’s Prison], RFE/RL, 3 November 2014, <http://www.ozodi.org/articleprintview/26670355.html>.
- <sup>72</sup> U.S. Embassy in Dushanbe, “Human Rights Defender Reports on Prison Conditions,” 3 April 2007, <http://cables.mrkva.eu/cable.php?id=102937>.
- <sup>73</sup> Foroughi, “Tajikistan: Politics and Human Rights.”
- <sup>74</sup> Jamila Mirbozhkhonova, “БДА: Фирӯз Холиқзода гуруҳта буд” [MIA: Firuz Kholiqzoda Had Fled], *Fanaj*, 25 December 2014, <http://faraj.tj/news/7556-bda-fir1263z-holi1179-zoda-gurehta-bud.html>.
- <sup>75</sup> The Economist Intelligence Unit (EIU), “Tajikistan: Country Report,” September 2010, <http://country.eiu.com/tajikistan>.
- <sup>76</sup> Human Rights Watch, *World Report 2014 Events of 2013* (New York: HRW, January 2014), [http://www.hrw.org/sites/default/files/wr2014\\_web\\_0.pdf](http://www.hrw.org/sites/default/files/wr2014_web_0.pdf).

- 77 Transparency International, *Corruption Perception Index 2014* (Berlin: Transparency International, 2014), <http://www.transparency.org/cpi2014/results>.
- 78 United Nations Development Programme (UNDP), *Corruption in Tajikistan. Public Opinion 2010* (New York: UNDP, 2010), <http://www.undp.tj/files/undpeng.pdf>.
- 79 Siyovush Qosimzoda, "Tajikistan: When Wedding Inspectors Call," IWPR, 10 October 2014, <https://iwpr.net/global-voices/tajikistan-when-wedding-inspectors-call>.
- 80 Brent Hierman, "What Use Was the Election to Us? Clientelism and Political Trust Amongst Ethnic Uzbeks in Kyrgyzstan and Tajikistan," *Nationalities Papers* 38 (2, 2010), 245–63, 258.
- 81 "Племянник президента стал начальником налоговой службы Хатлона" [President's Nephew Becomes Head of Khatlon's Customs Service], RFE/RL, 4 May 2014, <http://rus.ozodi.org/content/article/25372293.html>.
- 82 Joshua Kucera, "The Narcostate," *Politico*, March 2014, <http://www.politico.com/magazine/story/2014/02/tajikistan-the-narcostate-103886.html>.
- 83 UNODC, "Colombia Grows Quarter Less Coca Crop, According to UNODC 2012 Survey," 2012, <https://www.unodc.org/unodc/en/frontpage/2013/August/colombia-grows-quarter-less-coca-crop-according-to-unodc-2012-survey.html>; and Rod Norland, "Production of Opium by Afghans is Up Again," *The New York Times*, 15 April 2013, <http://www.nytimes.com/2013/04/16/world/asia/afghanistan-opium-production-increases-for-3rd-year.html>.
- 84 Letizia Paoli et al., *The World Heroin Market: Can Supply Be Cut?* (New York: Oxford University Press, 2009), 194.
- 85 Philip Shishkin, *Restless Valley: Revolution, Murder, and Intrigue in the Heart of Central Asia*. (New Haven: Yale University Press, 2013), 45.
- 86 The audit revealed that Alimardonov, who headed the National Bank from 1996 to 2008, had misallocated \$856 million of the bank's assets by channeling it into his personal company, Credit Invest. A further \$220 million earmarked for development of the cotton sector remains missing. See Farangis Najibullah, "Tajik Audit Reveals Huge National Bank Shortfalls," RFE/RL, 15 April 2009, [http://www.rferl.org/content/Tajik\\_Audit\\_Reveals\\_Huge\\_National\\_Bank\\_Shortfalls/1609233.html](http://www.rferl.org/content/Tajik_Audit_Reveals_Huge_National_Bank_Shortfalls/1609233.html).
- 87 "Боздошти котиби Суди Олии иқтисодӣ бо 52 ҳазор \$ пора" [A Secretary of the High Economic Court was Stopped for Taking a Bribe of 52\$ Thousand], *Ozodagon*, 11 October 2014, <http://www.ozodagon.com/18441-bozdoshti-kotibi-sudi-olii-itisod-bo-52-azor-pora.html>.
- 88 "Раиси додгоҳи иқтисодии Душанбе дар ришвахорӣ мутғаҳам шуд" [Head of Economic Court of Dushanbe Held for Bribery], BBC, 8 December 2014, [http://www.bbc.co.uk/tajik/news/2014/12/141208\\_zkh\\_court\\_bribe\\_arrest\\_crime](http://www.bbc.co.uk/tajik/news/2014/12/141208_zkh_court_bribe_arrest_crime).
- 89 Sebastien Peyrouse, "Drug Trafficking in Central Asia: A Poorly Considered Fight?" PONARS Eurasia Policy Memo No. 218, September 2012, [http://www.gwu.edu/~ieresgwu/assets/docs/ponars/pepm\\_218\\_Peyrouse\\_Sept2012.pdf](http://www.gwu.edu/~ieresgwu/assets/docs/ponars/pepm_218_Peyrouse_Sept2012.pdf).
- 90 Bylan Talley, "The Best and Worst Places in the World to Run a Business, Ranked by the World Bank," *Wall Street Journal*, 28 October 2014, <http://blogs.wsj.com/economics/2014/10/28/the-best-places-in-the-world-to-run-a-business-ranked-by-the-world-bank/?mod=e2fb>.
- 91 World Bank, *Tajikistan: Doing Business 2015* (Washington, D.C.: The World Bank Group, 29 October 2014), <http://www.doingbusiness.org/reports/global-reports/doing-business-2015>.

